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	Minutes of the Meeting of North Baddesley Parish Council held on 

Monday  12th September 2016 at 7.00pm in the Pavilion, Sandy Lane, 

North Baddesley.

Present: Cllr D Knight (Chair),  Mrs P Darnton, C Hill, J Madden, P Thompson and 

               A Warnes
Absent:  Cllrs  E Cosier and Mrs A Tupper
In Attendance:  J Harrington, Parish Clerk (Minutes)  Borough Cllr John Parker
Members of the Public:  4      

	
	
	
	
	

	16-17/0143
16-17/0144
16-17/0145
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS/DISPENSATIONS

There were no declarations of interest/dispensations.

POLICE REPORT
The Police were unable to attend the meeting but had sent in a report which the Clerk

read out to those present.
There had been 115 incidents reported to the Police in the last 2 months:

21 for antisocial behaviour complaints with no pattern although the park in Lavington 

Gardens had been an area of concern as youths between the ages of 9-13 had fallen 

out leading to a number of incidents.

12 assaults – 4 domestic related and 4 from  the park in Lavington Gardens

0 burglary in dwelling
3 non dwelling burglary – car stolen from the car sales Botley Road which had been 

recovered by the police in Millbrook, Salco Tools was also targeted but no entry gained.

8 criminal damages – 5 cars damaged in the same night 20/8 wing mirrors kicked off across 

the village.
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	16-17/0146

	7 public order offences – 4 from Lavington Gardens

1 theft of motor vehicle – motorbike stolen over night from Knights Meadow.
OPEN PERIOD

There were 4 members of the public present.
Two residents had attended to express their concerns about the proposed development

of up to 365 dwellings at Thorn Hill, Flexford Road. An outline planning application 

had been received by the Parish Council.  The main concerns were that the proposed

development would be contrary to the Borough Local Plan: encroaching on the local gap, 
the area was a designed green space,  increased traffic flow in Flexford Road/Nutburn Road 
and pressures on local schools and GP surgery which were already working to maximum 
capacity.  There were also concerns over drainage and increased risk of flooding.  Cllr Knight 
assured the residents that the Parish Council would include these points when objecting to 
TVBC and that all the Borough Councillors for North Baddesley would be fighting the 
application on their behalf.

Cllr John Parker, a Borough Councillor for Romsey, had attended to ensure that the

Parish Council were aware that the developers had a reputation for driving through

applications which local people did not want by using legal loopholes and overturning

the Local Plan.  If the developers succeeded in this instance it would open up the floodgates
for all other developers to go against or overturn the Local Plan.

Two allotment holders  had attended to express their concerns over the lack of any progress

being made to contain the Horsetail on the allotments.  The Parish Council assured that

efforts had been made to try to resolve the problem.  It was agreed that  the areas of

Horsetail would be isolated and contained and £200 was pledged towards buying Kurtail

Gold in the Spring to treat the areas.

The allotment rules were in the process of being re-written to include points that had

been unclear in the past.  The Parish Council agreed that allotment holders should be 

reminded to be considerate towards neighbouring properties when lighting bonfires and

using noisy equipment.  This point would be included in the annual rent letter which was

due to go out this month.

RESOLVED: that the Clerk would send copies of the Parish Council’s objections on the

Thorn Hill application to all the Borough Councillors,
that the areas of horsetail on the allotments would be isolated and contained and  £200 

would be allocated for expenditure on Kurtail Gold to treat the horsetail in the Spring,
that the allotment rules would be re-written once all the allotment holders had been 
consulted and that a reminder would go in the rent letter that allotment holders should 
be considerate of  neighbouring properties when lighting bonfires and using noisy 
equipment,
that the Clerk would put the allotment rules on the website.

	Action:  Parish Clerk
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	16-17/0147
16-17/0148
16-17/0149
16-17/0150
16-17/0151
	MINUTES

It was unanimously resolved that the previous Minutes be accepted as an accurate 

record and were duly signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING

POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER
There had been no reply to a third request from the Parish Council for the

Police and Crime Commissioner to attend a Parish Council meeting.  Agreed that

the Clerk would chase again.
RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would seek a reply from Office of the Police and Crime 

Commissioner
MOUNTBATTEN PARK (Minute 16-17/0075)

Two new barbecues had been installed, one at Mountbatten Park and one  at the Recreation
Ground.  They were due to be painted with rustproof paint in the near future.

It was suggested that it would be useful to have an outdoor tap at the Recreation Ground

in case of fire and also to wash off muddy boots.  Cllr Knight pointed out that there is a tap

at the rear of the building but only for use by the linesman.  Cllr Darnton agreed to

donate a concrete boot scraper to the Recreation Ground.  There were discussions 

over the use of the barbecues by members of the public and it was agreed that rules

needed to be written and signs put up indicating the conditions of use.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would liaise with the groundsman over installing an outside

tap and Cllr Darnton would donate her boot scraper.

PARISH PLAN (Minute 16-17/0076))

Approximately 200 surveys had now been completed and a few members of the public had

expressed an interest in joining the Committee.  Another meeting was planned and

information put on the website and Facebook page.  Consultation boxes dotted around

the village were due to be collected on 5th November.

PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE
It was agreed that a domain name would be purchased at a cost of £69.90

for ten years.  The name would be northbaddesleyparishcouncil.org.uk.

The Clerk to arrange.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would purchase a domain name for the website

for 10 years and to advertise it in the Beadle.
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	16-17/0152
16-17/0153
16-17/0154
16-17/0155
16-17/0156

	PAVILION PLANS (Minute 16-17/0079)

Permission was still awaited.  Cllr Knight’s attempts to liaise with the company that had
produced the noise survey had been unsuccessful.  It was suggested that the Clerk could

write an official letter seeking answers to TVBC’s questions.

ALLOTMENTS (Minute 16-17/0081)

See “Open Period” Minute 16-17/0146 above
TENNIS (Minute 16-17/0084)
A storage chest had been installed at the tennis courts.  The Clerk drew members’

attention to a complaint received from a member of the public that the position of 

the chest was dangerous and a health and safety issue to tennis players.
The Parish Council expressed concern over an advertisement recently placed in the

Beadle which was contradictory  to advice displayed on the website and provided 

misinformation.  It was agreed that in future only advertisements which had been 
approved by the Parish Council would be displayed in the Beadle.

RESOLVED: that the Clerk would inform all parties concerned regarding future

advertisements in the Beadle.  

AIR QUALITY MONITORING (Minute 16-17/0085)
The tubes had been ordered and paid for.  It was agreed that the Clerk would check with

the groundsman as to the locations for the tubes and their installation and to chase
ESG for a delivery date.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would liaise with the groundsman and chase ESG.

WARREN FARM SOLAR PARK (Minute 16-17/0086)
It was unanimously agreed that the lump sum of £22,500 for the Community 

Benefit Fund would be used towards the purchase of a new tractor and that any 

shortfall in the cost (approx £4,000) would be made up from Parish Council funds.

It was also agreed that the necessary parts be purchased and also a container for

storage.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would liaise with the groundsman regarding the purchase 

of a new tractor, parts and storage container. 
Cllr Knight thanked the members of the public for attending and they left the meeting.


	That the Clerk would write an official letter to,
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	16-17/0157
16-17/0158
16-17/0159
16-17/0160
16-17/0161
16-17/0162
16-17/0163


	4YOUTH
Cllr Knight reported that 4Youth were combining with Youth UK and were in negotiations 

to extend the Youth Leader’s contract for another year.

SCOUT HUT LEASE
It was agreed that the Clerk would email members with a list of the proposed

points to be included in the new lease before sending them to the Solicitors.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would email all members.
SLOPE TO SEYMOUR PARADE SHOPS

No further progress had been made.  The Clerk to request an update from Cllr Mrs Tupper.

COMMUNITY CENTRE 
TVBC had informed that the Lease could not be terminated before March 2022 but it could

be assigned to another organisation.  The Clerk to liaise with the Community Association

Secretary and the Solicitors with regard to tying in the dates for the termination of 

Leases with TVBC and the Community Association in 2022.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk would liaise with the Community Association and the

Solicitors.
HCC BARRIERS AT SCRAGG HILL

Cllr Darnton reported that there were still concerns for children’s safety at roadworks 

being carried out at Scragg Hill and that HCC had merely put up more

barriers.  The children still had to walk in the road.  The Clerk to liaise with

HCC. 
RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would liaise with HCC.
BARRIER GATE AT ENTRANCE TO SANDY LANE

The Clerk had ordered the sign for the barrier gate but to date it had not arrived.

The Clerk to chase.

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would chase HCC Signshop.

FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

NALC’S latest Model Financial Regulations were adopted by the Parish Council

	Fascia boards
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	16-17/0164
16-17/0165
16-17/0166

16-17/0167

16-17/0168


	LIBRARY
A Quiz Night was due to be held on 21st October and there had been a suggestion that a 
calendar might be produced for 2018.  Funding had been received from the Co-op in response 
to members of the public nominating the library as the local charity of their choice to receive

funding.
CORRESPONDENCE

EXTERNAL AUDIT OF ACCOUNTS
The Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2016 had been approved by BDO,
the external auditors, and was presented to the Council along with the auditors’ certificate.

The Annual Return and Certificate were approved and accepted by the Parish Council.

The Clerk would display the Annual Return and Notice of Conclusion of Audit on the 

website and the noticeboard in accordance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015.

It was agreed that a Finance meeting should be arranged in October.

PARISH COUNCIL INSURANCE
The Parish Council’s Insurance requirements were reviewed.  It was agreed that the sum 
included for the children’s playground needed to be deleted and a new sum inserted for the 
new tractor, parts and storage container.  The Clerk to arrange.
RESOLVED:  that the Clerk would liaise with the Brokers for a new Quotation.

CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLOR

Following recent interest by a member of the public to join the Parish Council, there

were discussions regarding whether or not to co-opt another member.  It was agreed that 

for the present time the Parish Council would remain the same.
OTHER CORRESPONDENCE
HALC workshop – Budgeting Tips and Tricks, £75 – the Clerk to attend.

TVBC – Neighbourhood Planning event – 24th October – 6pm – 8.30pm, 

Crosfield Hall – Cllrs Mrs P Darnton and J Madden to attend.
TVBC – Revised CIL Regulation 123 List consultation – 12 August – 

23rd September 2016 – to be displayed on the Parish Council’s website.
Circus Ginnett – notification that they will not be visiting this year.

Countryside Voice – Summer 2016

Local Council Review – Autumn 2016  
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	16-17/0169
16-17/0170

16-17/0171
	HEALTH AND SAFETY/RISK ASSESSMENT
There were no new Health and Safety issues at the moment.

QUESTIONS/REPORTS FROM MEMBERS PRESENT
There were no questions or reports from members present.

APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Benica Solutions Ltd – Contractor costs  (July)
	  2340.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	J Harrington – Clerk salary (July)
	  1916.30
	
	
	
	
	

	
	D Baker – Cleaner salary (July)
	    249.60
	
	
	
	
	

	
	HM Revenue and Customs – Tax/NI (July)
	    724.49 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Sustainable Communities – Contract 3
	      52.50
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Trade UK – concrete
	      11.96
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Jose Bessa – down payment for barbecues
	    700.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	CP Lubricants – Kerosene
	    416.79 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Southern Water – pavilion water
	      61.45
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Southern Water – allotments water
	      35.86
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Mike Chivers Gas Services – library heating
	    220.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Cleaning cover
	    168.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Benica Solutions Ltd – maintenance of St John’s churchyard
	    128.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Benica Solutions Ltd – membrane for allotments
	    117.58
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Glasdon UK Ltd – litter bin for recreation ground
	    339.94
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Sustainable Communities – Contract 3 Recreation Ground
	      93.75
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Sustainable Communities – Contract 3 Recreation Ground
	      35.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Habistore – Hardware items
	      27.93
	
	
	
	
	

	
	CP Lubricants Ltd – gasoil
	    197.16
	
	
	
	
	

	
	David Trew – float for tennis coaching sessions
	    150.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Benica Solutions Ltd – Contractor costs  (Aug)
	  2340.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	J Harrington – Clerk salary (Aug)
	  1916.30
	
	
	
	
	

	
	D Baker – Cleaner salary (Aug)
	    249.60
	
	
	
	
	

	
	HM Revenue and Customs – Tax/NI (Aug)
	    724.49 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Aegis Alarms – annual maintenance agreement for alarm at pavilion
	    420.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Classicfire and Security Ltd – service fire extinguishers at pavilion
	      42.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	TVBC – Community Centre rent
	    125.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	4 Youth – DBS checks and supplies
	    178.57
	
	
	
	
	

	
	J Harrington – Clerk allowance
	    596.29
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Sustainable Communities – Contract 3
	      82.50
	
	
	
	
	

	
	BDO – External audit of accounts
	    480.00
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	Paul Pimley – Beadle editor
	   140.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Scouts – Beadle delivery
	      75.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Jose Bessa – balance for 2 barbecues
	    546.50
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Cllr D Knight – reimbursement for storage chest for tennis
	    250.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Inprint – Beadle Printer
	  1210.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	ESG – air quality monitoring tubes
	  1121.04
	
	
	
	
	

	
	                                                                                                       TOTAL
	£18,483.60
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Proposed:   Cllr   Mrs P Darnton  Seconded:  Cllr J Madden


	
	
	
	
	
	

	16-17/0172
	APPEALS

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	15/00800/OUTS
	Land at Roundabouts Copse

Botley Road

North Baddesley
	Outline application for the erection of up to 

33 dwellings with means of access, open

space, landscaping and associated car

parking


	
	
	
	

	
	15/00884/FULLS
	7 Fielden Close

North Baddesley
	Erection of 2 no studio flats attached to

No. 7 to include 2 No. work units to the

rear of the site; provision of new door to 

rear elevation of No. 7
	
	
	
	

	16-17/0173
	TREES

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	TPO.TVBC.1107
	Land at 23 Crescent Road

North Baddesley


	Tree Preservation Order
	
	
	
	

	
	16/01983/TPOS
	102 Rownhams Lane

North Baddesley
	T1 Silver Birch – Fell. T2-T5 Conifer – Fell. 

T6 Eucalyptus – reduce height and spread by 

up to 50%  No objection – subject to

Arboricultural Officer’s approval
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	16-17/0174
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS


	
	
	
	
	

	
	16/01878/FULLS
	Land adjacent to 

1 Brownhill Road

North Baddesley
	Construction of a single detached dwelling 

and associated works  No comment
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	16/01916/FULLS
	10 Edwina Close

North Baddesley
	Loft conversion to include dormer windows

(amended scheme)  No comment
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	16/01975/FULLS
	5 St Andrews Close

North Baddesley
	Two storey rear extension and erect front 

dormer window  No objection but concern

over parking


	
	
	
	

	
	16/01977/FULLS
	27 Sylvan Drive

North Baddesley


	Detached garage

No comment


	
	
	
	

	
	16/01893/FULLS
	119 Rownhams Lane

North Baddesley
	Rear extension together with extension of 

roof to front and rear and new chimney

(Resubmission)  No comment

	
	
	
	

	
	16/02065/FULLS
	Orchard View

16 Broad Lane

North Baddesley


	Erection of a single storey front extension 

(Revised scheme)  No comment
	
	
	
	

	
	16/01958/FULLS
	17 Dibble Drive

North Baddesley
	Erection of a bungalow (amended scheme)

No objection but concern over parking

	
	
	
	

	
	16/02112/OUTS
	Land at Thorn Hill

Flexford Road


	Outline application for the erection of up to 

365 residential dwellings (including up to 40%

affordable housing) up to 0.15 hectares for A1 

use (approx 280 sqm floor space), structural

planting and landscaping, informal public

open space, surface water attenuation, vehicular 

access point from Flexford Road and 

associated ancillary works.  All matters reserved

with the exception of the main site access point. 

Objection – 
The area of the proposed development is 

designated as a Local Gap and also 

designated as countryside in the recently 

adopted Revised Local Plan.
There is concern over the extra traffic 

which would travel along Flexford Road, 

Nutburn Road and in Valley Park as the 

roads are very narrow.

There is also concern over the local schools 

which are already expanding just to fulfil 

the present need. They cannot expand any 

more to accommodate more children.  The 

planned expansion will only cover present 

needs.  The Doctor’s surgeries are already
working to maximum capacity.

Risk of flooding

Lack of public consultation 
	
	
	
	

	
	The meeting closed at 10.20pm
	
	
	
	
	


